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Making a Way (and Making a Reservation) for 
Christmas 

Dear Friends, 

In the Muppet rendition of A Christmas Carol, one of the concluding songs, 

“It feels Like Christmas” reminds us that at Christmas, it is, “A special time of 

caring / The ways of love made clear / And it is the season of the spirit / The 

message if we hear it / Is make it last all year” 

Making the spirit of Christmas “last all year” is indeed a powerful and life-

giving message and aspiration.  And, as I reflect on the also two years now that 

it has been since we were able to gather in person for Advent and Christmas, 

I’m especially thankful for this particular season of Advent and Christmas.  I 

wonder if it is an invitation for us to begin again, to consider once again the 

miracle of the birth of God’s love, God’s story, and God’s incarnate presence of 

creativity and compassion in our midst—even and especially in the midst of the 

stresses and challenges of life.  

In my own approach to Advent this year, I’ve been reminded once again of 

the incredible inspirational power of our online Epiphany Pageant last January.  

If you are seeking to begin your own preparations for Christmas, or to get into 

the Spirit of the season more generally, look no further! It’s well worth revisit-

ing (link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YCgk5nAQS1E&t=15s).  Another 

way to find the video is to go to the St. Barnabas’ webpage www.st-

barnabaschurch.org, select the Online Worship tab and then scroll down to click 

the link for the St. Barnabas’ YouTube channel. Once you are on the YouTube 

channel, you can click back through the postings to find January 9, 2020, when 

the Epiphany Pageant was posted as a standalone video. Many thanks once 

again for Jessica Riddle, Theresa Merchant, Ellen Riddle, and Andy Riddle, and 

all who contributed and helped with planning and implementing the production.  

Even though things aren’t completely back to “normal” yet—we are still 

wearing masks, running indoor air filters, ventilating spaces as much as we are 

able, and maintaining physical distance in our sanctuary—I’m thankful for the 

St. Barnabas’ Mission: 

Serving our community, the world, and each other 

through the love of Jesus Christ. 

(continued next page) 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YCgk5nAQS1E&t=15s
http://www.st-barnabaschurch.org
http://www.st-barnabaschurch.org
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Vestry Highlights - November 17, 2021 

(continued on page 10) 

Making a Way (and Making a Reservation) (continued from p. 1) 

opportunity we do have to prepare the way for our celebration of the Feast of the Incarna-

tion.  Please note that for the first time in recent memory, due to limited space in the 

Sanctuary, the Regathering Committee has asked those who would like to gather in 

person to please make a reservation for Christmas Eve services ahead of time, and to 

do this with as much advance notice as possible, for our two separate gatherings starting 

at 4:30 p.m. and 7:00 p.m.  Please call the Parish Office if you are unable to come to 

church in person to make your reservation.  Reservations for 75 individuals at each ser-

vice will be available on a first come, first served basis.  At the time of this writing, and 

given sign-ups at the Annual Meeting, we are accepting waitlist reservations for our 4:30 

p.m. service and are planning to livestream our 4:30 p.m. service on YouTube for those 

who prefer to worship from home.  Nave reservations are only available for our 7:00 p.m. 

service.  Overflow seating in the Richardson Room is available for the 4:30 p.m. service, 

however. 

Amid the challenges of this time, and as you prepare for this particular Advent and 

Christmas, I hope that you will find it a special time of caring, when the ways of love are 

indeed made clear. 

Blessings, 

John+ 

• Vestry agreed to participate in the Hypothermia Shelter program for 2022.  We are of-

fering to provide dinner and breakfast.  Cindy McLaughlin is the leader for this activity. 

• Christmas Eve services will be held at 4:30 and 7:00 p.m.  The Sunrise String Quartet is 

providing musical preludes at both services.  Stephen Ackert will provide organ music 

for both services, and the St. Barnabas’ Band is playing in the 4:30 p.m. service, when 

masked congregational singing is also encouraged. 

• Since we are limited to 75 people in the nave at any one time,  we will be accepting res-

ervations for both services.  We will use the Narthex and Richardson Room for any 

overflow at the 4:30 p.m. service. 

• The final draft of the position announcement for the Coordinator of Christian Education 

was reviewed and approved. 

• The evaluation  of the church building’s energy efficiency options is ongoing.  The 

Building & Grounds Committee recommended that we use monies in the Endowment 

Fund to upgrade our lighting system with LED bulbs and new fixtures where necessary; 

the Vestry approved the Building & Grounds Committee’s recommendations.  

• The Treasurer announced that our finances are in good shape.  The Vestry approved sal-

ary increases for the church staff and the salary we could offer to the new Minister of 

Music. 
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Baptized 

 
 

 
 

 

All Saints’ Sunday 

November 7, 2021 

Cyrus Leland 

Elliott 

Big sister Darcy Eve 

Parents 

Sheena Friend  

and 

Aaron Elliott 

 

You are sealed by the 

Holy Spirit in Baptism 

and marked as  

Christ’s own forever. 

BCP p. 308 

(continued next page) 

Christmas Services and a Return to 

Congregational Singing (Masked) 

by Molly Newling, Chair, Regathering Committee 

Christmas is always a joyful time at St Barnabas’.  The Rector, Regathering Com-

mittee, and Music Committee have been working together to make plans for a safe cele-

bration of the birth of Christ, while including as many of our traditional activities as pos-

sible.    

For the first time in several years, we are planning two services on Christmas Eve, 

with the first at 5:00 p.m. including a musical prelude at 4:30 p.m., and the second at 

7:00 p.m.  Masks will be required at both services. 

We feel that having two services is the best way to accommodate as many people as 

possible while maintaining the social distancing that will keep everyone safe.  We know 

that the early service on Christmas Eve is a popular one, and we are asking you to sign 

up for the service you plan to attend.  Please reserve your space early, if you know 

which one you would like to attend, as spaces in the Nave may be claimed quickly.   

With current distancing guidelines, we expect to have space for about 75 individuals 

in the Nave at a time.  If the number of people wishing to attend the 5:00 p.m. service 

(with musical prelude at 4:30 p.m.) on December 24 goes above the number we can ac-

commodate in the Nave, we are seeking to arrange for overflow seating in the narthex or 

Richardson Room.  The early service will also be livestreamed from the church for those 

who prefer to participate from home. 

On Christmas Day, there will be a short Noonday Prayer service on Zoom, also ac-

cessible via phone.  On Sunday, December 26 we will have one service of Lessons & 

Carols with Holy Eucharist, beginning at 10:15 a.m.   

There have been a number of questions to the Regathering Committee and our musi-

cians about when we will be able to return to congregational singing.  We have decided 

that our 5:00 p.m. Christmas Eve service is an appropriate time to return to this much-

loved activity.  For those who prefer a Christmas Eve service without singing, our 7:00 

p.m. service is intended to be instrumental only, with no congregational singing. 

Our decision about singing at the 5:00 p.m. service was based the dropping case rate 

of COVID-19 in our area, the possibility for children age 5 and up to receive the vac-

cine, and the Diocese of Virginia’s decision to allow singing by congregations if all are 

masked and socially distanced.  We have also improved the air exchange rate in the 

church spaces with additional air filters.  In addition to masks, we will have marked the 

seating in the church pews in order  to ensure the required distancing.  We appreciate 

your understanding and cooperation. 

 

Recently Moved 

 
 

 

 
 

Jean Anne Braddon 

636 Spencer Court 

Wilmington, NC 

28412 
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December 

12/4 Michelle Paul 

12/6 Ciaran Jackson 

12/9 Bernard Blair 

12/9 Valerie Nelson 

12/11 Ginger Braddon 

12/11 Lorrie Scattergood 

12/13 Karren Steidel 

12/22 Anderson Schottler 

12/26 Alusine Kanu 

12/27 Colin Agnew 

12/31 Connie Gribbin 

 

January 

1/1 Bob Gribbin 

1/1 Art Hamerschlag 

1/2 Ken Mittelholtz 

1/7 Elise Batten 

1/10 Darcy Elliott 

1/11 Lisa Verstandig 

1/12 Ronan Jackson 

1/13 Peter Badger 

1/16 Scott Verstandig 

1.18 Leigh Kennedy 

1/22 Jordan Kennedy 

1/22 Alex Kennedy 

1/23 Leah Westerlund 

1/24 Jacob Dugger 

1/27 Maggie Bottlick 

1/28 Tim Greer 

1/28 Grace Robbins 

1/30 George Sinclair 

Birthdays 

We include a list of birthdays in each issue of the Reporter.  Please make sure your 

information in Realm (our parish database) is up-to-date. 

If you have not yet logged into your Realm account, please consid-

er doing so:  Call or email the Parish Office for an “invitation” which 

will allow you to establish your login credentials.  Or, contact the Par-

ish Office directly to have your information updated.   

Once again, out of consideration for those who would still feel uncomfortable par-

ticipating in a service where there is congregational singing, the 7:00 p.m. service on 

Christmas Eve will have no vocal music.   

We are grateful for the vaccines, booster shots, and especially the vaccines for the 

children age 5 and up which are allowing us to return to a more normal pattern of wor-

ship.  If you have any questions about the coronavirus vaccines or the flu shot (have you 

gotten yours?) please feel free to contact me. 

We hope to see everyone in the parish at one of our services, and to wish you a most 

Merry Christmas! 

Christmas Services   (continued from previous page) 

 

Greening of the Church 

Sunday, December 19th 

The greening of the church will be on Sunday 

December 19 after the 10:15 a.m. service.   Volun-

teers are needed to put the bows on the wreaths 

and hang the wreaths in the nave; bring the creche 

and poinsettia stands from the shed to the nave, 

hang outdoor wreaths and roping; and hang lights 

outside.  The work should take about an hour.  If 

you plan to help, please contact Molly Newling or 

Camille Mittelholtz.  
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United Thank Offering 

Dear Women of St Barnabas', 

While many in our congregation are dealing with problems, we are all blessed with strong leadership and com-

mitment to each other. Our parish has been among the most generous contributors in the Diocese to UT0...your will-

ingness to expand the Circle of Thankful People is a blessed gift. 

Our UTO Ingathering will be held on December 12, 2021.  Please use your designated envelope to send your 

contribution to the Church or to place in the plate offering on or before 12/12/2021. 

Yours in Thanksgiving, 

Cricket 

“Mary, Mary” an Art Exhibit 

St. Michael's Episcopal Church, 1132 N. Ivanhoe St, Arlington 22205 is sponsoring an art exhibit, with the open-

ing on Tuesday, November 16, 2021, and lasting until Wednesday, January 12, 2022.  The theme for the exhibit is 

"Mary, Mary" and will include the artists' interpretations of Mary, the Mother of Jesus.  Kathleen Stark will have paint-

ings in this show.  For more information contact Kathleen through the Parish Office.  For exhibit hours contact St. 

Michael's at (703) 241-2474 or parishoffice@stmichaelsarlington.org. 

Men’s Group 

The Men’s Group will meet for a Men’s Breakfast on Saturday, December 4th and Saturday, January 8th (moved 

from New Year’s Day) at 8 AM at the Juke Box Diner, 7039 Columbia Pike, Annandale.  All men of the parish and 

their guests are welcome to attend.  For more information please contact the Parish Office. 

 

End of Year Bookkeeping Announcement 

Please be certain to submit all 2021 reimbursements to the Parish Office, our bookkeeper Ma-

ria Bottlick, or Treasurer John Westerlund no later than January 8.  Reimbursement requests 

submitted after this time create significant extra work, since Maria has to re-do the annual report 

for the Finance Committee, who then has to go back and make adjustments…. 

Thank you for your timely submission of all reimbursement requests! 

tel:7032412474
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Annandale Christian Community for Action (ACCA) News 

Challenge Campaign - ACCA’s major fund-raising project is under way through January 31, 2022.  Contributions 

support ACCA’s emergency assistance to neighbors in need, the Child Development Center, and other ACCA pro-

grams.  To donate, please make your check payable to ACCA (please note Challenge Campaign in the memo line) and 

mail it to 7200 Columbia Pike, Annandale VA 22003.  You can also designate ACCA in a check payable to St. Barna-

bas’ or give through Realm. 

Workplace Giving - If you give through a workplace giving campaign, please consider designating ACCA to re-

ceive your donation.  The designation numbers for ACCA are: United Way Workplace Campaigns - #8058 and Com-

bined Federal Campaign - #58934.  

CROP Walk - Thanks to everyone who donated to and/or walked in the Annandale CROP Hunger Walk.  The St. 

Barnabas’ team included Grace Robbins, Delilah Stearns & Owen, Bob & Connie Gribbin, John, Haley, Amos & Cat 

Bolin Shellito, Wanda Warren, and Ken & Camille Mittelholtz. The Walk raises funds for Church World Service hun-

ger and disaster relief and refugee assistance and resettlement in the U.S. and around the world.  As of mid-November, 

St. Barnabas’ team members had raised $3,750. 

Refugee Help - ACCA’s program to assist Afghan immigrant families is working to respond to changing needs.  

Volunteers are needed to tutor children, mentor adults, and give rides to the twice monthly in-person events, as well as 

those interested in joining the planning team.  The youth of St. Barnabas’ assembled hygiene kits for refugee families 

settling in Northern VA.  The supplies were delivered to Lutheran Social Services, with help from an ACCA program 

contact. 

Furniture - Our next turn to help the furniture ministry will be early next year.  If you would like to help or need 

more information, please contact Ken.  

To volunteer, or for more information about ACCA, the CROP Walk, or Rebuilding Together please contact Ken or 

Camille Mittelholtz. 

Office Hours, Holiday Schedule, and Reporter Deadline 

The deadline for the February 2022 issue of The St. Barnabas’ Reporter is Saturday, January 15th.  Please submit 

announcements and/or photos to the Parish Office at stbarnabaschurch@outlook.com.  Hard copies of announcements 

and/or photos are welcome, as well.   

Office hours: Monday through Thursday from 9:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.; Friday the Parish Administrator works from 

home.  Please note:  The office will be closed December 24 through 31 (Christmas holidays) and Monday, January 17 

(Martin Luther King Day).  There will be no weekly announcements on Thursday, December 30. 

mailto:stbarnabaschurch@outlook.com
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Adult Christian Education 

Journeying the Way of Love 

by Jeff Schaefer on behalf of the Adult Christian Education Committee 

The Adult Christian Education Committee has chosen the Episcopal program Journeying the Way of Love as the 

focus of Adult Forum beginning in Advent. Journeying the Way of Love offers four sessions to be explored as we await 

and celebrate the coming of Christ by moving through the first two chapters of the Gospel of Luke.  Luke’s gospel pro-

vides a pattern for understanding how we can live the Way of Love as individuals, as families and friends, as a commu-

nity, and in the world.  The sessions are especially designed for use during Adult Forum.  Curriculum resources in-

clude the Journeying the Way of Love Advent Calendar, Discussion Questions About Spiritual Practices, Starting a 

Rule of Life, and Scripture Passages.  Adult Forum meets from 9:15-10 a.m. Sundays in the Richardson Room; session 

materials will be provided to participants each week.  (Copies will be available from the Parish Office for those inter-

ested who cannot attend.) 

November 28:  First Week of Advent: Saying “Yes” to the Journey 

December 5:  Second Week of Advent: Journeying with Family and Friends 

December 12:  Third Week of Advent: Journeying with Community 

December 19:  Fourth Week of Advent: Journeying in the World 

December 26:  No Forum 

 

November 28, 2021 – Advent 1 (C) 

First Week of Advent: Saying “Yes” to the Journey 

As Advent begins this week, we invite you to orient yourself to the coming of Jesus at Christmas through the prac-

tices of Journeying the Way of Love. This journey begins by saying “yes” to God’s call to birth new life into the 

world—a call that is both powerful and gentle, a call that will, if fully embraced, grow beyond our imaginations, spill-

ing out of ourselves and into our family, friends, community, and the whole world. Over the course of this holy season, 

we invite you to respond to that call using these daily practices, and encourage you to offer them to your friends, fami-

ly, and neighbors.  
(continued next page) 
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December 5, 2021 – Advent 2 (C) 

Second Week of Advent: Journeying with Family and Friends 

As we continue our Advent walk, we invite you to see the Way of Love as a journey that can expand to include 

family and friends. Mary said “yes” to the call to birth Jesus, God’s Word, into the world and immediately went in 

haste to share her good news with her cousin, Elizabeth—a four-day journey into the Judean hills. Isn’t that what hap-

pens when we hear good news? We are driven to go and tell others. The Way of Love is good news that demands to be 

shared. 

 

December 12, 2021 – Advent 3 (C) 

Third Week of Advent: Journeying with Community 

As we continue our Advent walk, we invite you to see the Way of Love as a journey that includes the community. 

The witness of Zechariah and Elizabeth who bring infant John to the Temple to be circumcised reminds us of the im-

portance of our faith community to sustaining the Way of Love. Just as the community did for John’s family, commu-

nities provide a place for discernment, sometimes challenging us and other times affirming us. Communities celebrate 

and mark important moments along the journey.  

 

December 19, 2021 – Advent 4 (C) 

Fourth Week of Advent: Journeying in the World 

As we come closer to the joy and promise of the Incarnation, we invite you to continue journeying the Way of 

Love. Consider this week which of the seven practices captured your imagination this Advent. Which challenged you 

or brought the most joy? Where did you find blessings or cross boundaries? Where is God calling you to witness to 

salvation being birthed into the world today? 

Journeying the Way of Love (continued from p. 7) 

Garden Update 

You may not have noticed - but maybe you have…?  We have 

new plantings around the parish property, natives that have been 

researched and selected for sites in the front and along the side 

parking lot at church.  Thank you to Master Gardener Molly 

Newling for her faithful Care of Creation, particularly here at St. 

Barnabas’, and thank you to those who have come to help weed and 

mulch our lovely gardens, especially on our October Parish Work 

Day. 

We hope that you will be inspired and join in a future Work 

Day as we continue to transition to plants that are preferred by our 

native insects and birds. 
Feed the bees! 
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Thanks and More Thanks... 

• For our Godly Play leaders, Sunday School teachers, Children’s Chapel leaders, and Nursery caregivers and their 

generosity in sharing their time and talent with the youngest members of our church: especially Alex Kennedy, Amy 

Grupp, Andy Riddle, Dawn Schaefer, Delilah Stearns, Haley Bolin Shellito, Jessica Riddle, Leah Westerlund, Mark 

Patterson, Noah Schaefer, PJ Kennedy, Sheena Friend, and Theresa Merchant. 

• For Jonathan Barber, Sharon Jones, and Grace Robbins, and their generous willingness to serve and lead on Vestry 

during the past three years. 

• For Beth Harper, Sam Batten, and Shirley Newman, for their generous willingness to serve on Vestry during the For 

our Minister of Music Search Committee, as the group discerns and seeks the Spirit’s leading for a powerful and 

inspired servant leader for our Music Ministry in the years ahead. 

• For all who have contributed their time and their talents to the St. Barnabas’ Music Ministry this fall. 

• For all who pitched in with the work of our October and November Parish Workdays, for the lovely plantings, for 

the mulching and weeding, and for heaps of leaf removal. 

In the Presence of God 

We pray for God’s strength and healing for … Jonathan Barber, Bernard Blair, Emma Blevins, Jean Anne Braddon, 

Charles Camp, Margot Donnelly, Frank Donnelly, Simone Dugger, Rotha Frye, Preston George, Lee Gibbs, James Har-

ris, Roger Hefferan, Sharon Jones, Alusine Kanu, Carolyn Lilienthal, Joy Lyles, Tom Lyles, Bob Macfarlane, Maria 

Macfarlane, Cindy McLaughlin, Helen Mosher, Aliyah Phillips, Beth Phillips, Anne Radway, Grace Rampersaud, Bar-

bara Rigden, Ann Sayles, Frank Spink, David Steidel, Karen Steidel, Mareea Wilson, Dana Wiseman, Ann Woodle, and 

Addison Yeaman. 

For the Church … the Archbishop of Canterbury, Justin Welby; our Presiding Bishop, the Most Rev. Michael Bruce 

Curry; and our Diocesan Bishops, the Rt. Rev. Susan Ellyn Goff, the Rt. Rev. Jennifer Brooke-Davidson, the Rt. Rev. 

Porter Taylor, the Rt. Rev. Ted Gulick, and the Rt. Rev. David Colin Jones and their families.  For our Rector, the Rev. 

John Bolin Shellito, and his family; for Cindy McLaughlin (in discernment); for our vestry, wardens, and staff; and for 

the work and ministry of St. John the Baptist Episcopal Church, Palma Soriano, Cuba.  

Vestry Highlights  (continued from p. 2) 

• The 2022 budget was approved.  It can be revised by the Vestry as needed in the coming year. 

• Preparations were made for the Annual Meeting on Sunday, 11/21 at 9:15 a.m. Vestry members whose terms expire at 

the end of 2021:  Grace Robbins, Jonathan Barber, and Sharon Jones.   Slate of new members:  Beth Harper, Shirley 

Newman and Sam Batten.  It was agreed that if there are no nominations from the floor, the slate will be accepted by 

acclamation rather than the use of paper ballots. 

• Vestry approved that part of John’s+ 2022 salary be allocated as a parsonage allowance within the meaning of that 

term as used in Section 107 of the Internal Revenue Code. 

• John+ discussed the events at the Diocesan General Convention.  There will be an election convention in mid-2022 to 

elect the new Bishop.  The Diocese approved funding for Racial Healing and Justice.   
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Change Service Requested 

 
 

Christmas Eve 
Nave reservations are still available for our masked 

7:00 p.m. Prelude and 7:30 p.m. Holy Eucharist 
Please stop by the Narthex or call our Parish Office to make a reservation. 

Christmas Day 
Christmas Noonday Prayers via Zoom, with link open at 11:45 a.m. 

 (see weekly communications for link) 

The First Sunday after Christmas Day 
10:15 a.m. Lessons & Carols with Holy Eucharist (no 8:00 a.m. service this day) 

Epiphany Sunday (transferred) January 9th  
Holy Eucharist at 8:00 and 10:15 a.m. 

Epiphany Pageant at 10:15 a.m. 

mailto:www.st-barnabaschurch.org

